128407E    GOVERNMENT AND DONORS CLAIM PROGRESS

Maputo, 30 Apr (AIM) - The Mozambican government and those donors

who provide direct support to the state budget on Monday ended

their annual joint review with claims of overall progress in

meeting benchmarks.

     Opening the meeting, Planning and Development Minister Aiuba

Cuereneia declared that the two month joint review, involving 29

working groups, assessing the performance of both government and

donors, "has allowed us to reach consensus on the progress made

and the aspects that still need to be improved".

     The government and its partners, he said, were committed "to

deepen our dialogue in pursuit of the country's development".

     With Austria joining the group on Monday, there are now 19

"Programme Aid Partners" who channel all or some of their aid

directly to the state budget. For 2007, this budget support

amounts to a total of 377 million US dollars (out of a total

Mozambican budget of 2.8 billion dollars).

     The group of 19 includes the European Union, most individual

EU members, Canada, Switzerland, Norway, the World Bank and the

African Development Bank. Of the major donors, only Japan and the

United States have not joined.

     "The increase in the proportion of external resources

attributed through direct budget support is particularly

important, since it is a basis for more effective, efficient and

coherent panning", said Cuereneia.

     However, although one of the purposes of budget support was

to cut back on the bureaucracy surrounding foreign aid, Cuereneia

noted that the Joint Review procedure itself was still "very long

and complex, absorbing much of the working time of senior staff

of both the government and its partners".

     He called for new methods that would speed up and shorten

the Joint Review "so as to rationalise the time spent, and allow

greater dedication to implementing the decisions taken".

     The donors accepted his proposal to set up a small working

group that will, in the near future, present recommendations for

streamlining the review procedures.

     The outgoing chairperson of the donor side, Dutch Ambassador

Frans Bijvoet, declared that the progress made was a firm basis

"for continuing and, where possible, increasing our aid to the

Mozambican budget".

     He was particularly pleased with advances in the management

of Mozambican public finances. "When public financial management

is not effective, it is difficult for donors to stop financing

projects and support the budget instead", said Bijvoet. "Our

taxpayers want to be sure that the money is used appropriately by

the Mozambican institutions. And here we really do note positive

steps".

     Some years ago, he recalled, there had been constant

complaints about the flow of funds to various state bodies. Money

was received late, and was often less than expected. But almost

no such complaints were heard in 2006.

     The budget was being satisfactorily implemented, not only at

central level, but also in the provinces and districts, he said,

and "the new financial management system, SISTAFE, has finally

shown its potential".

     Financial control institutions had improved the coverage and

quality of their work, a new tax authority was in place, and new

procurement legislation was being enforced.

     "All these reforms have helped improve the provision of

services and limit the possibilities for corruption", said

Bijvoet.

     He was also pleased that key services had performed well in

2006. An extra half million people now had access to clean

drinking water. More HIV-positive people were receiving the life-

prolonging anti-retroviral therapy. There were more children at

school "and in primary education, we note the number of girls

almost equals the number of boys".

     "If this trend continues, we shall soon reach gender

equity", said Bijvoet. "That's good news, for the nation that

invests in its women creates enormous potential for broad-based

economic growth".

     But the ambassador said that in other areas, notably the

judiciary, progress "was not satisfactory".

     "Legal reforms have to be stepped up so as to allow ordinary

citizens access to justice", said the Ambassador.

     He also called for "greater dynamism" in the fight against

corruption, and noted that "the question of the Austral Bank is

far from solved".

     Bijvoet was referring to the privatised bank that collapsed

under an enormous burden of unpaid loans in 2001, and had to be

rescued by the state. When the interim chairman of Austral,

appointed by the Bank of Mozambique, Antonio Siba-Siba Macuacua,

set about recovering the money that had been looted, he was

murdered, in August 2001.

     Eventually a forensic audit of Austral was ordered. The

audit report has been with the Attorney-General's Office for the

past nine months, but there is still no sign of anyone being

prosecuted for ruining the bank.

     The government has, bit by bit, been pursuing the debtors,

and 31 per cent of the loans that the state was forced to provide

for in 2001 has now been recovered.

     As for the murder of Siba-Siba Macuacua, no-one has been

charged, and the case was not even mentioned by Attorney-General

Joaquim Madeira in his annual report to parliament earlier this

month.

(AIM)
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129407E    DONORS CONCERNED ABOUT DISTRICT FUNDS

Maputo, 30 Apr (AIM) - Donors who support the Mozambican state

budget on Monday expressed concern about the funds allocated by

the central government to the country's 128 districts.

     In 2006, the government allocated seven million meticais

(about 280,000 US dollars) to each district as a development

fund. This year the government wants to increase the amount each

district receives.

     But speaking at a press conference at the end of the Joint

Review between the government and donors of performance in 2006,

the outgoing donor chairman, Dutch ambassador Frans Bijvoet, said

that while some districts had used the funds well, "others didn't

know how to invest them properly".

     He noted that "the rules for how these funds should be used

were not clear".

     In particular. Bijvoet was strongly opposed to using the

money for loans. That, he said, was the task of a development

bank, not the state.

     The ambassador's position directly contradicts that of

President Armando Guebuza. During his tour of the northern

province of Niassa earlier this month, Guebuza declared that the

district development fund should be used to grant loans to

individuals or collective undertakings who meet conditions of

eligibility set by the District Consultative Councils.

     In the President's view, the money could be lent to citizens

or associations who intended to use it in food production or in

setting up small companies that will create jobs.  As the money

was repaid, so it should be lent again to other local

entrepreneurs with projects for developing the districts.

     AIM asked Bijvoet why the donors, who usually claim that it

is private business which should drive the economy, had suddenly

got cold feet about lending money to businesses in the

districts - particularly when most districts have no commercial

banks at all.

     Bijvoet replied that he was not really in contradiction with

the President, and admitted that "there are not enough banks in

the districts". He was optimistic that this would change, since a

Dutch Bank, in partnership with the Mozambican financial

institution GAPI, is about to set up a development bank.

     In the meantime, he suggested that people in the districts

could do their banking over mobile phones.

     Bijvoet insisted that, in order to prevent abuses, "the

government needs to set very clear rules about what can and

cannot be done with this money".

     Planning and Development Minister Aiuba Cuereneia told the

reporters there was no truth in rumours that the government

planned to abolish the municipalities.

     He said the government remained committed to gradually

expanding the number of municipalities. There are currently 33

municipalities - the same number as in 1998, when the first

municipal elections are held.

     Cuereneia said that decentralisation, with the transfer of

powers down to district and municipal level, would also prove

useful in the fight against corruption because it would "bring

decision-making closer to citizens".

     One area of 2006 performance criticised by donors was the

failure to prevent many HIV-positive women from transmitting the

virus to their unborn children.

     Only 12,150 pregnant women received the prophylaxis

necessary for preventing mother-to-child transmission of HIV.

This was an estimated eight per cent of those needing the

treatment. As a result about 30,000 HIV-positive babies were born

in 2006, half of whom will die before their second birthday.

     Asked to explain this failure, Cuereneia blamed it on the

high percentage of women who give birth at home, rather than in

health units.

     "Work is being done to mobilise communities to send pregnant

women to hospital, but it's not yet having the effect we want",

said Cuereneia.

(AIM)
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131407E   STRUGGLE AGAINST CORRUPTION "A CENTRAL QUESTION"

Maputo, 30 Apr (AIM) - The struggle against corruption "remains a

central question in the dialogue between the government and the

Programme Aid Partners", according to the agreed Aide-Memoire,

released on Monday at the end of the annual Joint Review between

the government and this group of donors and funding agencies.

     The "Programme Aid Partners" are the 19 countries or

agencies who provide all or part of their aid to Mozambique as

direct support to the state budget. The Aide-Memoire contains the

agreed positions between the government and its partners about

performance in 2006.

     The document points out that donor trust in the government

is "greatly influenced" by the government's performance against

corruption.

     The Joint Review recognised that important instruments have

been put in place to prevent corruption in the public sector -

including the financial management system known as SISTAFE, the

new procurement rules, and the external audits.

     "The challenge posed to the government lies in guaranteeing

that these instruments are applied so as to ensure transparent

public management, and to follow up the weaknesses and

illegalities that may be revealed by inspections and audits",

stressed the Aide-Memoire.

     It added that the approval of an Anti-Corruption Strategy in

April 2006 "strengthened the government's commitment to the fight

against corruption. There remains the challenge of undertaking

concrete actions in the various sectors".

     The document noted that "the flow of information about the

activities of the Central Office for the Fight against Corruption

(GCCC) remained sparse in 2006".

     The GCCC works under the Attorney-General's Office, and has

released no specific information on any of the cases it is

working on. The Aide-Memoire remarked that "though it has been

announced that some cases have been charged, their outcome is

unknown".

     Only two of the seven targets for the Mozambican justice

sector were achieved in 2006. The number of cases handled by the

courts increased significantly, and the number of detainees

awaiting trial was sharply cut. (Unlike previous years, the

majority of prison inmates were convicted criminals serving

sentences, rather than pre-trial detainees).

     The Aide-Memoire noted some progress in law reform, notably

the approval of a new Civil Procedural Code, while the new

Commercial Code (drafted in 2005) had taken effect.

     But the outdated Penal Code and Penal Procedural Code have

yet to be reformed, and a raft of promised legislation has not

yet been passed by parliament. This includes laws on the

community courts (the lowest rung of the legal system), and on

legal aid.

     The Aide-Memoire said there had been "positive" progress in

decentralisation, as shown by the increase in audits and

inspections in districts municipalities.

     The "Local Initiative Investment Budget" (OIIL) was "a

significant step in fiscal decentralisation and in the efforts to

transform district governments into budgetary units".

     This refers to the central government's allocation of seven

million meticais (about 280,000 US dollars) to each of the 128

districts last year. Nonetheless, the Aide-Memoire suggested

there should be "greater clarity and follow-up" about the use of

this money.

     The document also admits concerns "about the lack of

advances in municipalisation, and the reduced share of the state

budget going to the municipalities".

(AIM)
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2507E    DONOR PRAISE FOR HEALTH AND EDUCATION EXPANSION

Maputo, 1 May (AIM) - Donors have praised the Mozambican

government's success in 2006 in continuing to expand health and

education services across the country.

     Monday's Aide-Memoire, emerging from the annual review of

performance by the government and those of its foreign partners

who provide direct support to the state budget, noted that

"access to primary education has continued to improve, and the

net school attendance rate has reached 87 per cent" - somewhat

higher than the target of 85 per cent.

     The net attendance rate for girls was 84 per cent, again

surpassing the target (82 per cent).

     The main challenge for education "is to improve quality",

the Aide-Memoire declared, "and to achieve that an increase in

teaching hours is essential".

     That meant eliminating the current system in which many

schools are teaching three shifts a day, and ensuring that

children enter school at the right age (six), rather than years

later.

     The document urged the construction of more schools "to

reduce the distances between school and the children's homes,

particularly in the countryside".

     The school building programme suffered a serious setback in

2006. Of the 1,467 new classrooms planned for the year, only 26

were completed. The rest are still under construction, in large

part due to the late disbursement of funds.

     As for health, the Aide-Memoire, which is the joint

responsibility of the government and donors, pointed to a

significant increase in the provision of the life-prolonging

anti-retroviral therapy to HIV-positive Mozambicans.

     Over the year the number of people receiving anti-

retrovirals rose from 27,000 to 44,100, and this treatment was

available in 70 per cent of the country's 128 districts.

     But despite the political commitment to the fight against

AIDS, "government funding in the HIV/AIDS area remains low", the

document noted. The allocation of state resources to the National

AIDS Council (CNCS) declined for the third year running, and 90

per cent of the CNCS funds now come from foreign sources.

     Furthermore, the CNCS has proved unable to spend its money.

Of the 28.2 million US dollars allocated to the CNCS in 2006,

only 16.6 million (59 per cent) were spent.

     Although the number of health units able to offer the anti-

retroviral treatment that prevents transmission of the virus from

mother to child rose from 82 in 2005 to 222 in 2006, the number

of pregnant women benefitting from this remained small.

     Only 12,150 women received this prophylaxis (eight per cent

of the estimated need), and as a result of this low coverage

about 30,000 children were born with HIV in 2006, half of whom

are likely to die before they are two years old.

     The Aide-Memoire also notes two alarming trends - an

increase in maternal mortality, and a reduction in the percentage

of births that take place in health units.

     This was despite an overall improvement in access to health

service. The target for 18.7 million consultations in 2006 was

surpassed, and the vaccination rate for children under one year

old improved.

     The Aide-Memoire claims "significant progress" was made in

the financial sector in 2006, but admitted that banks scarcely

exist in the Mozambican countryside. The number of branches of

commercial banks rose from 219 to 231 - but overwhelmingly these

are in the cities, and particularly in the Maputo-Matola

connurbation. Banks only exist in 28 of the 128 districts.

     When it comes to private business, the Aide-Memoire notes

"some advances in improving the business environment" - notably a

sharp reduction in the time taken to start a business, which has

fallen below the target figure of 90 days.

     Yet the same paragraph notes that the 2006 version of the

World Bank's supposedly authoritative "Doing Business" report

claimed that the situation of business in Mozambique had got

worse.

     The Aide-Memoire solves this embarrassing contradiction by

noting that the World Bank's report only refers to data up to

2006.

     In reality, the "Doing Business" report does not deserve its

reputation. It relies entirely on anonymous sources, eschews any

serious statistical research, and is at the mercy of the whims

and grievances of its interviewees.

     But the World Bank happens to be one of the agencies that

provide Mozambique with direct budget support, and so it is not

surprising that there is no criticism of its reports in the Aide-

Memoire.

(AIM)
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Doadores questionam modelo de crescimento económico do país 

OS DEZANOVE parceiros de cooperação internacional que financiam directamente o Orçamento do Estado (OE) moçambicano, manifestaram-se esta semana preocupados em relação ao modelo de crescimento  do país e à sua sustentabilidade. Consideram, entre outros aspectos, ser necessário impulsionar um crescimento global na economia com realce para a agricultura a fim de diminuir a dependência sobre os mega-projectos, expandir o crescimento nos sectores que podem criar emprego e receitas fiscais, e implementar com mais rigor as reformas estruturais abrangentes. 

Maputo, Sexta-Feira, 4 de Maio de 2007:: Notícias 

 

Numa avaliação conjunta com o Governo e a sociedade civil, destinada a analisar como é que os fundos oriundos da ajuda externa referentes a 2006 foram utilizados, os doadores reconhecem haver registos positivos numa avaliação global realizada à Gestão das Finanças Públicas, tomando em consideração os resultados previstos na Reforma do Sistema de Administração Financeira do Estado (SISTAFE), observando porém, que o quadro de controlo ainda é fraco, seja em termos de cumprimento da legislação e mecanismos de controlo, seja em termos de seguimento dos processos de auditoria interna e externa.Frisam ainda que há uma necessidade de assegurar uma implementação rápida das reformas de Gestão de Finanças Publicas, dado que se constata ainda que a afectação estratégica de recursos para alcançar uma melhor equidade regional e uma ligação mais estreita aos resultados preconizados no PARPA II, aliada à prestação eficiente de serviços, merecem maior atenção.  Num relatório extenso, os doadores destacam ainda que embora a captação de receitas tenha registado progressos importantes, tendo aumentada e ultrapassada as metas de crescimento real, a meta de 14,8 por cento em relação ao Produto Interno Bruto (PIB) não foi atingida em 0,6 pontos percentuais (apesar do crescimento em 0,5 pontos percentuais relativamente a 2005). “Foi criada a Autoridade Tributária e submetidas ao Parlamento novas leis sobre receitas da exploração mineira e petrolífera. A Revisão Conjunta notou a necessidade de aumentar as receitas públicas oriundas da exploração comercial destes e doutros recursos naturais (energia hidroeléctrica, florestas, terra e recursos marinhos)”, alertam.  O desempenho também continuou a ser bom em 2006 no que concerne a expansão do fornecimento de serviços de saúde e educação. Na saúde por exemplo o fornecimento do TARV aumentou de forma significativa (de 27.000 para 44.100) e foi expandido para 70% de todos os distritos. Na educação, o acesso a educação primária continuou a melhorar e a taxa liquida de escolarização atingiu 87%. A prestação de serviços melhorou igualmente no sector das águas e na acção social. “Contudo, a fraca capacidade institucional em todos os níveis continua a ser preocupante, ainda mais tendo em conta a insuficiência de meios para a retenção de recursos humanos no sector público. Há também preocupações com a qualidade dos serviços fornecidos com destaque no sector de educação, onde o ratio aluno/professor continua manter-se alto (acima de 70/1) contribuindo para os fracos resultados dos alunos”, frisam.Os 19 parceiros do apoio programático em Moçambique incluem o Banco Africano de Desenvolvimento, Bélgica, Canadá, Dinamarca, Comissão Europeia, Finlândia, França, Alemanha, Irlanda, Itália, Países Baixos, Noruega, Portugal, Espanha, Suécia, Suíça, Reino Unido, Banco Mundial e Áustria (que se juntou ontem ao grupo), financiam o orçamento do Estado em cerca de 10 por cento e, para o ano de  2007 comprometeram-se a providenciar ao país cerca de 377 milhões de dólares norte-americanos. 

Paulo da Conceição

Ministro Aiuba Cuereneia: Ajuda externa ainda tarda a chegar 

O MINISTRO da Planificação e Desenvolvimento, Aiuba Cuereneia referiu-se na ocasião o facto de alguns parceiros continuarem a atrasar o desembolso dos fundos que prometeram, o que tem concorrido para que o governo tenha que reprogramar os seus planos.

Cuereneia, destacou ainda que  “um dos princípios do apoio ao orçamento é o de reduzir o peso administrativo da ajuda externa, no entanto, tal como havíamos anunciado no início da revisão conjunta anterior, o processo continua ainda a ser muito longo e complexo”.

Maputo, Sexta-Feira, 4 de Maio de 2007:: Notícias 

 

“Isso absorve muito tempo de trabalho dos quadros seniores do governo e dos parceiros pelo que é necessário encontrar novas formas de funcionamento para que este processo se torne célere e curto de modo a racionalizar o tempo despendido e permite que haja uma maior dedicação a todo o processo de implementação das acções tomadas. Assim, propomos que criemos uma equipa de trabalho que vai se debruçar sobre esse assunto para apresentar propostas concretas num prazo razoável”, disse.

Questionado pelo “Notícias”, sobre até que ponto o atraso no desembolso dos fundos estava sendo prejudicial para o Governo, o ministro Cuereneia disse que “durante a avaliação verificou-se que alguns parceiros tiveram alguns atrasos”.

“Logicamente que são atrasos que no momento oportuno são comunicados ao Governo, afirmando-se  que eventualmente em relação à data prevista para o desembolso não vai ser possível. Como disse,  são questões que são prontamente informadas ao Governo, mas logicamente depois o governo tem que fazer a reformulação do seu programa em função dos desembolsos que são feitos”, disse.

Relativamente à avaliação feita pelos parceiros de apoio programático ao Orçamento do Estado, o governante disse que “de uma forma geral constatamos que a avaliação para 2006 foi positiva”.

“Portanto, o desempenho do Governo foi positivo e os parceiros de cooperação vão continuar a dar os valores ao Orçamento do Estado e eventualmente vão aumentar. Temos que auferir que este grupo (G19) é responsável para o nosso orçamento em mais de 300 milhões de dólares por ano, o que corresponde a cerca de um terço do nosso orçamento”, frisou.

Reforma salarial 

O MINISTRO da Planificação e Desenvolvimento disse ainda que há um estudo que foi feito sobre a reforma salarial na administração pública e que já está sendo analisado pelo Governo.

Maputo, Sexta-Feira, 4 de Maio de 2007:: Notícias 

 

“Contudo, quero  chamar a atenção, porque geralmente quando se fala da reforma salarial estamos a pensar eventualmente em salários, mas aqui quando falamos em reforma salarial podemos também ir até ao aumento do salário, mas fala-se fundamentalmente no que diz respeito a questão da avaliação do desempenho do próprio funcionário, a competitividade na função pública, a distinção dos melhores funcionários que se tem na administração pública no sentido que todos os funcionários não sejam tratados da mesma forma”, disse.

Ainda de acordo com o governante, “por isso,  é preciso haver mecanismos que permitam a diferenciação do desempenho diferenciado que se verifica entre os funcionários de modo a instituir a competitividade”.

“Logicamente, um dos grandes problemas é a questão salarial, mas  esta  questão tem a ver também com o nível de produção do país e da produtividade do país. Esse não é só um problema somente da administração pública, é um problema da economia moçambicana. Temos que ver, portanto, como é que vamos pôr todos esses indicadores na mesa e qual será a conclusão que se chega em relação ao aspecto concreto do aumento salarial”.

